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UNITED STATES BANKRUPTCY COURT 
EASTERN DISTRICT OF CALIFORNIA 

  
Honorable Fredrick E. Clement 
Fresno Federal Courthouse 

2500 Tulare Street, 5th Floor 
Courtroom 11, Department A 

Fresno, California 
 
 

 
PRE-HEARING DISPOSITIONS  
 
DAY:  MONDAY 
DATE: JUNE 8, 2020 
CALENDAR: 9:00 A.M. CHAPTER 7 CASES 
 

Each matter on this calendar will have one of three possible 
designations:  No Ruling, Tentative Ruling, or Final Ruling.  These 
instructions apply to those designations. 

No Ruling:  All parties will need to appear at the hearing unless 
otherwise ordered. 

Tentative Ruling: If a matter has been designated as a tentative 
ruling it will be called. The court may continue the hearing on the 
matter, set a briefing schedule or enter other orders appropriate 
for efficient and proper resolution of the matter.  The original 
moving or objecting party shall give notice of the continued hearing 
date and the deadlines. The minutes of the hearing will be the 
court’s findings and conclusions.  

Final Ruling: Unless otherwise ordered, there will be no hearing on 
these matters.  The final disposition of the matter is set forth in 
the ruling and it will appear in the minutes.  The final ruling may 
or may not finally adjudicate the matter.  If it is finally 
adjudicated, the minutes constitute the court’s findings and 
conclusions.     

Orders: Unless the court specifies in the tentative or final ruling 
that it will issue an order, the prevailing party shall lodge an 
order within 14 days of the final hearing on the matter. 
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1. 20-10911-A-7   IN RE: MARCO GARCIA RODRIGUEZ 
   SL-1 
 
   CONTINUED MOTION TO COMPEL ABANDONMENT 
   5-12-2020  [19] 
 
   MARCO GARCIA RODRIGUEZ/MV 
   SCOTT LYONS/ATTY. FOR DBT. 
 
No Ruling 
 
 
 
2. 20-10012-A-7   IN RE: CRAIG/TAYLOR FARIA 
    
 
   CONTINUED ORDER TO SHOW CAUSE - FAILURE TO PAY FEES 
   5-8-2020  [23] 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
If the filing fee has not been paid in full by the time of the 
hearing, the case may be dismissed without further notice or 
hearing. 
 
 
 
5. 20-11546-A-7   IN RE: MARTHA ROMERO 
   BPC-1 
 
   CONTINUED MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
   5-7-2020  [9] 
 
   THE GOLDEN 1 CREDIT UNION/MV 
   LE'ROY ROBERSON/ATTY. FOR DBT. 
   MICHAEL MYERS/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(2); no written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 2018 Nissan Sentra 
Value of Collateral: $9,944.00 
Aggregate of Liens: $20,579.67 
 
These minutes constitute the court’s findings of fact and 
conclusions of law required by Fed. R. Civ. P. 52(a), incorporated 
by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7052, 9014(c).  The findings of fact are as set 
forth above; the conclusions of law are as set forth below. 
 
  

http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=20-10911
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=640826&rpt=Docket&dcn=SL-1
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=640826&rpt=SecDocket&docno=19
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=20-10012
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=638090&rpt=SecDocket&docno=23
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=20-11546
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=643592&rpt=Docket&dcn=BPC-1
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=643592&rpt=SecDocket&docno=9
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DEFAULT OF RESPONDENT 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987).  
 
STAY RELIEF 
 
“[A]fter notice and a hearing,” the court may terminate, annul, 
modify or condition the stay: (1) “for cause, including the lack of 
adequate protection”; or (2) “with respect to a stay of an act 
against property [of the estate]” if the debtor lacks “equity” in 
that property and if that “property is not necessary for an 
effective reorganization.”  11 U.S.C. § 362(d); see also Fed. R. 
Bankr. P. 4001(a)(1).  The party seeking stay relief bears the 
burden of proof as to “the debtor’s equity in the property” and on 
the validity and perfection of its security interest, as well as the 
amount of its debt.  11 U.S.C. § 362(g)(1); In re Dahlquist, 34 B.R. 
476, 481 (Bankr. S.D. 1983).  The party opposing stay relief, e.g., 
the debtor or Chapter 7 trustee, bears the burden of proof on all 
other issues.  11 U.S.C. § 362(g)(2). 
 
Section 362(d)(2) authorizes stay relief if the debtor lacks equity 
in the property and the property is not necessary to an effective 
reorganization.  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(2).  Chapter 7 is a mechanism 
for liquidation, not reorganization, and, therefore, property of the 
estate is never necessary for reorganization.  In re Casgul of 
Nevada, Inc., 22 B.R. 65, 66 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1982). 
 
In this case, the aggregate amount due all liens exceeds the value 
of the collateral and the debtor has no equity in the property.  As 
a consequence, the motion will be granted, and the 14-day stay of 
Federal Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No 
other relief will be awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
The Golden 1 Credit Union’s motion for relief from the automatic 
stay has been presented to the court.  Having entered the default of 
respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend 
in the matter, and having considered the well-pleaded facts of the 
motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The automatic stay is 
vacated with respect to the property described in the motion, 
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commonly known as 2018 Nissan Sentra, as to all parties in interest.  
The 14-day stay of the order under Federal Rule of Bankruptcy 
Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any party with standing may pursue 
its rights against the property pursuant to applicable non-
bankruptcy law.  
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied.  
 
 
 
8. 20-10749-A-7   IN RE: MANJIT GILL 
   HRH-1 
 
   CONTINUED MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
   5-7-2020  [14] 
 
   TRANSPORTATION ALLIANCE BANK, 
   INC./MV 
   VINCENT GORSKI/ATTY. FOR DBT. 
   RAFFI KHATCHADOURIAN/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(2); no written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 2016 Great Dane ESS-1114-31053 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  The default 
of the responding party is entered.  The court considers the record, 
accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. 
Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 1987). 
 
STAY RELIEF 
 
Subsection (d)(1) of § 362 of Title 11 provides for relief from stay 
for “cause, including the lack of adequate protection of an interest 
in property of such party.”  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(1).  Adequate 
protection may consist of a lump sum cash payment or periodic cash 
payments to the entity entitled to adequate protection “to the 
extent that the stay . . . results in a decrease in the value of 
such entity’s interest in property.”  11 U.S.C. § 361(1).   
 
Here, the movant obtained a prepetition state court judgment for 
possession of the subject vehicle. The debtor did not list the 
vehicle in his Schedules, ECF 1. The debtor is thereby not making 
payments due on the debt secured by the movant’s lien. Also, the 
debtor has not shown evidence of insurance on the vehicle. The 
movant’s interest is therefore not adequately protected. This 
constitutes cause for stay relief.   
 

http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=20-10749
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=640385&rpt=Docket&dcn=HRH-1
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=640385&rpt=SecDocket&docno=14
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The court does not address grounds for relief under § 362(d)(2) as 
relief is warranted under § 362(d)(1).  The motion will be granted, 
and the 14-day stay of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 
4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Transportation Alliance Bank, Inc.’s motion for relief from the 
automatic stay has been presented to the court.  Having entered the 
default of respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or 
otherwise defend in the matter, and having considered the well-
pleaded facts of the motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The automatic stay is 
vacated with respect to the property described in the motion, 
commonly known as 2016 Great Dane ESS-1114-31053, as to all parties 
in interest.  The 14-day stay of the order under Federal Rule of 
Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any party with standing 
may pursue its rights against the property pursuant to applicable 
non-bankruptcy law.  
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied.  
 
 
 
10. 19-15155-A-7   IN RE: ADRIAN/PATRICIA GARCIA 
   JES-1 
 
   CONTINUED MOTION TO SELL 
   4-30-2020  [33] 
 
   JAMES SALVEN/MV 
   ERIC ESCAMILLA/ATTY. FOR DBT. 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Sell Property 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Prepared by moving party 
 
Property: shotgun, serial U948675 
Buyer: debtors 
Sale Price: $350.00 
Sale Type: Private sale subject to overbid opportunity 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 

http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=19-15155
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=637320&rpt=Docket&dcn=JES-1
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=637320&rpt=SecDocket&docno=33
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opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987). 
Section 363(b)(1) of Title 11 authorizes sales of property of the 
estate “other than in the ordinary course of business.”  11 U.S.C. § 
363(b)(1); see also In re Lionel Corp., 722 F.2d 1063, 1071 (2d Cir. 
1983) (requiring business justification).  The moving party is the 
Chapter 7 trustee and liquidation of property of the estate is a 
proper purpose.  See 11 U.S.C. § 704(a)(1).  As a result, the court 
will grant the motion.  The stay of the order provided by Federal 
Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 6004(h) will be waived. 
 
 


